PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, November 13, 2007
Mayflower Room, Town Hall

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, November 13, 2007 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street.

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Chairman
Jean S. Loewenberg, Vice Chairman (arrived at 8:30 p.m.)

David F. Malaguti

Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.





Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager





Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager
Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order and led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Annual Firefighter of the Year Awards – Town Manager Mark Sylvia was pleased to report that on November 7, 2007, members of the Plymouth Fire Department were recognized as part of the 18th Annual Firefighter of the Year Award Ceremony held at Faneuil Hall.   Mr. Sylvia noted that recipients from across the Commonwealth received their awards from Governor Deval Patrick and Fire Marshal Stephen Coan.

Recipients from the Town of Plymouth included:

· Deputy Fire Chief Martin Enos

· Battalion Chief Stanley Eldridge

· Engine 1: Firefighters Bryan Russo, Nathan Torrance, and Steven Williamson

· Engine 2: Firefighters Michael Balonis and Steve Williamson

· Engine 7: Lieutenant Jeffrey Carter and Firefighter Don DeCost

· Engine 8: Lieutenant Douglas Pigeon and Firefighters Edward Delano and Dale Melanson

· Dispatch: Firefighter Mark Milroy

· Forest Fire 179: Firefighter Jason Pierce

Higher Awards:

· Engine 2: Lieutenant Montgomery Gray

· Engine 7: Lieutenant Gregory Kane and Firefighter Michael Morrill

Fuel Assistance Program – Mr. Sylvia reported that the Department of Community Development has announced the availability of the Local Fuel Assistance Program for Plymouth residents.  The LIHEAP program, he explained, provides eligible households with help in paying winter heating bills.  Mr. Sylvia directed those who would like more information to contact the Department of Community Development at Town Hall.  

News Article Featuring Plymouth Action Plan – Mr. Sylvia noted that the November 5, 2007 issue of Banker and Tradesman featured a story on the Downtown / Waterfront Action Plan titled “Plan for Plymouth’s Public Spaces Now Ready for Action.”

Appointment of New Fire Chief – Mr. Sylvia was pleased to announce that he has appointed G. Edward Bradley as Fire Chief for the Town of Plymouth effective December 1, 2007.   Mr. Sylvia reviewed Mr. Bradley’s accomplished history with the Plymouth Fire Department since 1977, and he described the in-depth interview process that led to his choice of Mr. Bradley for the Fire Chief position.  Mr. Sylvia said that Mr. Bradley’s experience, training, awards, commendations, and performance in the panel interview prepare him well to assume the role of Fire Chief.   Mr. Sylvia noted that he looks forward to working with Mr. Bradley, and he invited the new Fire Chief to address the Board.
Mr. Bradley thanked Mr. Sylvia for placing confidence in him and appointing him as Fire Chief.  Mr. Bradley said that he believes the residents of Plymouth will be happy with the Town Manager’s choice.

Members of the Board congratulated and welcomed Mr. Bradley as the new fire chief.

America’s Hometown Thanksgiving Day Parade – Mr. Sylvia reminded the Board and the audience that the annual Thanksgiving Day Parade, organized by America’s Hometown Celebrations, will take place on November 17, 2007.
Licenses

Vehicle for Hire Operator (New)

· For Habilitation Assistance:

· Mitchell Wilson 
21 Tananger Road, Plymouth, MA 02360
· Mark Buguey

51 Pine Ridge Road, Falmouth, MA 02540
· Norman Jenkins
227 Long Pond Road, Plymouth MA 02360
· Daniel Twigg

22 Collier Road, Scituate, MA 02066
· Stephen Eddy

29 Pine Ridge Lane, Duxbury, MA 02332
Issuance of the above licenses is subject to CORI Background checks.  Driving records show no basis for denial.


On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Malaguti, the Board approved Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses (New) for Mitchell Wilson, Mark Buguey, Norman Jenkins, Daniel Twigg, and Steven Eddy.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Change of Manager

· OS Golf Management LLC, 43 Doublebrook requested a Change of Manager from Donald Baker to Drew Ford.

Background check shows no basis for denial.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved a Change of Manager for OS Golf Management LLC from Donald Baker to Drew Ford.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

One Day Wine & Malt (Liquor)

· Our House Services (40 Russell Street, Jim Yasinski) requested two (2) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for November 23, 2007 and November 24, 2007 from 6:00 – 11:00 p.m. for dinner and wine tastings.
Liquor liability is in place.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved two (2) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for Our House Services for November 23 and 24, 2007.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes
Waiver of Water & Sewer Fees – The Board waived the water and sewer hook-up fees for the Plymouth Redevelopment Authority’s affordable housing project at 26 Murray Street.

Christmas in Historic Plymouth – The Board granted exclusive vending rights to the Kiwanis Club of Plymouth for the annual Christmas in Historic Plymouth event on December 7, 2007.

License Agreement with Plymouth Lobsterman’s Association – The Board renewed the license agreement with the Plymouth Lobsterman’s Association for three years commencing on November 13, 2010 with all the existing conditions, terms, and provisions listed in the license executed on October 4, 2004, and the addition of the following clause:

“VIII: Modifications and Amendments

Both the Licensee and Licensor understand that the Town is undergoing permitting that will lead to future construction in order to rebuild and reconfigure the T-Wharf.  As such, the Town may have to temporarily or permanently relocate the Lobsterman Association’s licensed 5’x5’ area.  Prior to any move, a meeting shall take place with the Licensee and Licensor to discuss possible locations with the goal of reaching mutual consensus.  It is understood that the Association will need access to a spot/winch at all times in order to prevent interruptions in their wholesale fish and lobster operations.”
Committee Appointment – The Board appointed Susan Raynor to a citizen-at-large seat on the Tidal Beaches Advisory Committee for a term effective through June 30, 2010.  

Public Comment
Lawrence Fava expressed disagreement with the Board’s recent decision to shift the Town’s management of solid waste from a flat fee structure to a Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) program.  Mr. Fava noted that SEMASS charges the Town for its solid waste tonnage by weight and not by volume, and, thus, he believes it is unfair to charge residents by the bag.   Mr. Fava recommended that the Town consider a swipe-card and weighing system, noting that the Town has until 2015 (when the contract with SEMASS will no longer be in effect) to implement what he believes will be a fair program.
Jeff Kapell also addressed the Board regarding the Pay-As-You-Throw program.  Mr. Pell stated that he is not opposed to the Pay-As-You-Throw concept, but he expressed concerns regarding the unintended consequences that it might cause.  Mr. Pell noted that he owns property along a rural road where much illegal dumping takes place, and, like many property owners in similar situations, he is forced to clean up and dispose of the litter.  Now, through PAYT, he said, he will have to pay to dispose of each bag of litter he collects.  He asked if the DPW could make regular runs along these problem roads and look through the trash to identify the illegal dumpers.

Recommendation on Private Roads / Snow Plow List
DPW Director Roger Hammond addressed the Board with the Roads Advisory Committee’s recommendations on the process by which the DPW will review requests to add a road to the snow plow list.  Mr. Hammond reviewed the Snow Plow Request Form and the Criteria for Accepting Roads by which the Roads Advisory Committee will review these requests:

1. Road must be paved or gravel with a surface reasonably smooth enough for snow plowing

2. Road must be at least sixteen (16) feet wide
3. Road preferably should have an entrance and exit or cul-de-sac to provide turn-around capability for plows to exit without having to back up

4. At least 60% of the abutters should be year-round residents

5. A minimum residential density per mile should be considered (Roads Advisory Committee has not decided upon a specific density amount)  

Mr. Hammond noted that, under the committee’s proposal, the request process is initiated when a resident or resident association completes and submits the Snow Plow Request Form to the Department of Public Works.  The DPW, he said, will then submit the request with its recommendation to the Roads Advisory Committee, who will review the request and recommendation against the Criteria for Accepting Roads.  Lastly, he said, the Roads Advisory Committee will submit its recommendation for final approval (or denial) of the request by the Board of Selectman.  

Mr. Hammond reported that a recent snow plow request from the Boot Pond & Great South Association has been reviewed by the Roads Advisory Committee and is ready for consideration by the Board.  The Association, he said, requested that Dogwood Drive, Hog Rock Road, Old Bog Road, Powder Horn Pond Road, Knotty Pine Road, and Shallop Pond Road be added to the snow plow list.  Upon review, he noted, the Roads Advisory Committee voted unanimously to recommend that Knotty Pine Road and Shallop Pond Road be added to the snow plow list. 
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve the Snow Plow Request Form, Criteria for Accepting Roads, and the addition of Knotty Pine and Shallop Pond Roads to the snow plow list, as presented and recommended by the Roads Advisory Committee.   Voted 3-0-0, approved. 

Status Report on Town Dams
David Gould, the Town’s DPW Environmental Manager, addressed the Board with a status report on the Town’s dams and a feasibility assessment of modifications to the Plymco and Off-Billington Street dams.
Status Report

Mr. Gould reported that there are 50 dams scattered throughout Plymouth, 13 of which are municipally owned, with most located in the northern and downtown/central areas of town.   Most of the dams, he said, relate to former mill sites and/or agricultural uses (like cranberry bogs) and are now considered “derelict” dams that no longer perform their original function.   
Mr. Gould explained that recent regulations passed by the state require that dam owners register, inspect, and repair their dams on an ongoing basis.  Classifications are now assigned, he noted, based on hazard (high, medium, low) and condition (good, satisfactory, fair, poor).  Plymouth’s only high-hazard dam, he reported, is the Town-owned Holmes Dam at Newfield and Summer Streets, which is listed in fair condition (“significant operational and maintenance deficiencies but not structural”) according to state-mandated inspections.   Most of the Town’s other dams are classified as being in fair or satisfactory condition due to a lack of general maintenance (i.e. removal of growth and impediments to flow). 
Mr. Gould reviewed a list of several major DPW actions regarding the Town’s dams dating back to 1998.  Funds appropriated at the 2006 Spring Town Meeting, he said, led to the hiring of Tighe & Bond to complete the state-mandated Phase I inspections.   Mr. Gould pointed out that, from those inspections, one Emergency Action Plan has been developed for the Holmes Dam.  He reviewed some major points from the Phase I inspection results and noted the significant capital costs associated with the actions necessary for remediation. 
From the collected data, Mr. Gould said, his department recommends that the Town repair/reconstruct only those dams with public benefits (i.e. recreation, fishing) and remove those dams classified as derelict that no longer serve a purpose to the public.   Removal of these dams, he said, would eliminate public safety hazards and the costs of the necessary inspections and maintenance associated with them.

Feasibility Assessment
Mr. Gould explained that the Feasibility Assessment of Modifications to the Plymco and Off-Billington Street Dams was conducted as part of the Town’s efforts to address dam maintenance and public safety while improving fish passage and water quality in Town Brook.  The assessment, he explained, was conducted in partnership with state and federal environmental agencies at an entire cost of $128,000 (the Town’s portion totaling $20,000). 

Mr. Gould introduced engineer/consultant Jim MacBroom of Milone & MacBroom, Inc. to discuss the findings of the feasibility study.  Mr. MacBroom explained that his firm has been studying the Plymco and Off-Billington Street dams since 2006, examining structural as well as environmental conditions.  Both dams serve as roadways, he pointed out, and the Town and private owner of the Plymco Dam (as partners in the dam projects) have held several public meetings to address concerns and provide information.

Mr. MacBroom outlined the scope of the feasibility study and listed the project goals, which included: achieving fish passage, improving dam safety, enhancing stream habitat, respecting neighborhood integrity, and providing aesthetic improvements.
Mr. MacBroom provided further detail and data on Town Brook and the condition of and damage to the brook that has built up over years due to the altered flow created by the dams.  He reviewed specific findings from his studies on the Off-Billington Street Dam, noting specifically the sinkholes and sediment created by breach seepage and erosion under the base of the dam footing.  Much of the pooled area created by the dam, Mr. MacBroom said, has filled in over time and is covered with growth from deposited sediment.
Like the Off-Billington Street Dam, Mr. MacBroom continued, the Plymco dam has created an accumulation of sediment that prevents proper fish passage.  This historical dam, he said, has been there for quite some time, and it is showing signs of its age with significant erosion damage.  The pond created by the dam is half-full of mud, he noted, and if it is not dredged, it will eventually hold only mud, not water.

Mr. MacBroom reviewed his firm’s studies of the sediment build-up caused by each dam.   Chromium and Arsenic levels within the sediment exceed environmental standards, he explained, and if the sediment is dredged, it can’t simply be disposed of.   The chemical concentrations were identified closest to the Plymco dam, Mr. MacBroom added, likely from dumping by the mill operations of the past.   Pesticides generally constitute the remainder of the chemical levels found in the sediment, he noted, but one would need repeated contact with the sediment for any harm to be caused.   Ultimately, Mr. MacBroom, said, the removal of the dam is easy, but the removal of the sediment is complex.    

Mr. MacBroom discussed some environmental and historic considerations affecting the range of alternatives for dam remediation or removal, e.g. effects on Billington Sea, cranberry bogs upstream, and historic properties.  He presented the Board with three alternatives for action and the estimated costs associated with each:

· Composite Alternative 1: Partial dam breach of Off-Billington Street Dam; daylight culvert in existing location; partial dam breach of Plymco Dam in existing location 
· Composite Alternative 2: Partial dam breach of Off-Billington Street Dam; daylight culvert in alternate location; partial dam breach of Plymco Dam in alternate location

· Composite Alternative 3: Raise downstream tailwater at Off-Billington Street Dam; daylight culvert in existing location; partial dam breach at Plymco Dam

Mr. MacBroom pointed out that the costs of each alternative are relatively close.  He offered his firm’s recommendation that Composite Alternative 1 be pursued, carrying out the partial removal of the dams and replacing two of the three roadway easements with bridges.  This proposed solution, he said, would improve safety and access conditions while providing fish passage.
Mr. Gould noted that if the Town chooses to partner with state and/or federal agencies in the remediation of these dams, matching grants and funding could significantly offset the costs.  He pointed out that funds from state and federal agencies will come with restoration stipulations.  Mr. Gould referred to letters of support for the recommended removal of the dams from the Planning Board, Plymouth Center Steering Committee, Office of Emergency Management, and Billington Sea/Town Brook Watershed Association.
Selectman Malaguti inquired about the pressure that the removal of these dams would place on the dams downstream, including the Holmes Dam, which, as Mr. Gould pointed out, is classified as hazardous.  The structural issues and contaminated sediment, he said, are clearly safety issues that the Town cannot avoid.  
Mr. Gould explained that there are six (6) dams within a span of 1.5 miles along Town Brook, and he acknowledged the impact that each has on the other.  Mr. Gould pointed out that the recommended alternatives drafted by the consulting/engineering firm address these concerns.  If the Town agrees to the restoration components that would be required by state and federal funding, he noted, the Town could receive up to 75% reimbursement for an important safety and environmental improvement project.  
Mr. Sylvia pointed to the recommendation made by Mr. Gould in his memo dated October 31, 2007 for the Board’s consideration.  In it, Mr. Gould echoes the recommendation made by Milone & MacBroom, Inc. to partially breach both dams and daylight the section of the stream underneath the Plymco mill building.  Should the Board support this recommendation, Mr. Gould’s memo noted, the Town and project partners would begin final engineering and permitting, and begin to acquire state and federal funds for the restoration project.
Chairman Quintal opened the presentation to comment from the public.
Richard Tong, resident of Off-Billington Street, expressed concerns regarding an easement area across his property that is scheduled to be “daylighted” as part of the recommended plan to partially breach the dams.  Mr. Tong is concerned that this aspect of the plan will affect access to his property.
Mr. Gould responded that Mr. Tong is referring to a passage area within the project that can be restored enough to provide residents proper access.   

Selectman Malaguti made a motion to approve the recommendations made by DPW Environmental Manager David Gould, as outlined in his memo dated October 31, 2007, to partially breach the Plymco and Off-Billington Street Dams and daylight the section of the stream under the Plymco mill building.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted unanimously to approve the motion.  Voted 3-0-0, approved.
Parking Announcement – Plymouth Development Corp.

Chairman Quintal allowed Leighton Price, the president of the Plymouth Development Corporation (PDC), to address the Board and make an announcement regarding the parking plan.
Mr. Price noted that the PDC has voted to suspend parking enforcement on the day of the Thanksgiving parade (November 17, 2007).  The PDC, he said, is making every effort to spread the news that parking will be free for the entire day.

Chairman Quintal thanked Mr. Price and the members of the PDC, and called for a brief recess before the Charter Commission’s presentation.
Presentation of Proposed Charter

Vice Chairman Loewenberg arrived and joined the Board for the remainder of the meeting.

Chairman Quintal reconvened the meeting at 8:35 p.m. and invited the Charter Commission to commence their presentation.  He thanked the members for their hard work in drafting the charter proposal.  
Anthony Schena, vice chairman of the Charter Commission, provided the Board with a presentation on the proposed charter for the Town of Plymouth that he and fellow Charter Commissioners developed.  He read a summary of the proposed charter put forth by the Charter Commission Majority and outlined the goals laid out by the commissioners that guided their preparation.  Mr. Schena summarized the review process followed and the resources brought in during that process.  Lastly, he reviewed a list of the significant features of the proposed charter and the differences from the Town’s current charter:
· A distinction between operation and strategic aspects of government

· A popularly elected Mayor responsible for the operational aspects of Town Government and the appointment powers associated therewith

· A five-member Executive Board, including the popularly-elected Mayor

· A Representative Assembly comprised of three members from each precinct, which shall meet at least four times a year

· A popularly elected President of the Representative Assembly with significant authority, including the appointment of Assemblymen to standing and other committees
· Standing Committees of the Representative Assembly including: Finance; Rules; Bylaws and Administration; Zoning and Planning; Economic Development and Tourism; and  Education, Culture and Open Space

· A Strategic Planning Board to advise the Representative Assembly on strategic goal-setting, long-range planning, and [policy making

· A popularly-elected Planning Board with powers not within the scope of the Strategic Planning Board

· A revised recall procedure 
Mr. Schena then went through an outline of the proposed charter, section by section.  He then addressed the report of concerns put forth by the Minority members of the Charter Commission.   Mr. Schena said that he feels that the Majority Charter addresses the concerns outlined by the Minority.
Mr. Schena pointed out that, when drafting a charter for a town, the possibilities are endless.  He explained that, in response to the feedback from the community, he believes the Charter Commission responded with a proposal that includes both a Mayor and a Representative Assembly.  Because of the size of Plymouth and the development growth it is experiencing, he said, the Commission responded by creating the Strategic Planning Board to focus full-time on strategic planning for the future of the Town.

Chairman Quintal opened the presentation for public comment.

Charter Commissioner Margie Burgess read the Minority Report she prepared with fellow Minority Members Karen Buechs and Dick Silva.  Ms. Burgess outlined several concerns that she and fellow Minority Members have regarding the executive, legislative, and planning aspects of the Majority’s charter proposal.  Ms. Burgess noted that, in summary, the Minority Members feel that the citizens of Plymouth sought a streamlined form of government with a clear line of authority, yet the Majority Members have crafted a government that is untested, untried, and undeserving of citizen support.  
Jim Crowley of Precinct 12 said that he would not support the Majority charter because he believes the members have created too many layers in their proposal with no clear line of authority and accountability. 

Charter Commissioner Janet Young, a member of the Charter Majority, spoke in favor of the Majority’s charter and reiterated that many of the elected commissioners ran as an “OPEN” slate with the promise to listen carefully to several points of view.  Ms. Young said that she feels the drafted charter addresses every issue that was brought forth during the many months of Charter meetings.  While not everyone may be completely satisfied by this proposed charter, Ms. Young noted, she feels that the charter will respond to the needs of each diverse area of Plymouth.

Robert Bielan spoke against the Majority’s charter, describing it as multilayered and confusing, and lacking in efficiency and accountability.  He said that he would rather keep what the Town has now than change to this proposed form of government. 
Charter Commissioner David Buckman stated his belief that, over the course of 18 months of work by a group of very dedicated citizens, the Charter Commission has presented a cogent, thoughtful, and fully analyzed charter.  Considering the size and unique character of the Town, he said, Plymouth cannot simply adopt a charter similar to fully built-out towns like Weymouth and Newton; the Minority group supported the Strategic Planning Council, Mr. Buckman pointed out, to address this unique quality.   Mr. Buckman noted that the Majority charter proposal has passed muster with five Charter Commissioners and the Attorney General’s Office, and he urged the voters to give the proposal the chance it deserves.  
Karen Buechs, Minority Member of the Charter Commission, spoke against the Majority’s charter, sharing her belief that the final product does not represent what the public wanted.  Ms. Buechs said that she was the only commissioner who clearly stated her support for a mayor, and while the other commissioners claimed they were open, they appeared to be adverse to a mayor form of government.  Ms. Buechs thanked the Board and the public for their guidance.

Mr. Schena stressed the significance of the voters’ clear election of several candidates from the OPEN slate.  The language of the charter review voted upon by Plymouth’s residents did not read, ‘to put a mayor and city council in Plymouth,’ he noted; it asked voters if they wanted to charge a commission with the review of Plymouth’s Charter.  The Charter Commission listened to the needs expressed by the public, he explained, and responded by incorporating a Mayor into its charter proposal.  Mr. Schena pointed to the defeat of the past two mayoral-focused charter proposals at the ballot box, which appears to make clear that Plymouth’s voters want something more representative than just a mayor.  Mr. Schena said that it is important for the voters of Plymouth to know that those citizens they elected to serve on the commission worked very hard on their behalf to address their concerns and issues.

Seeing no further comment, Chairman Quintal thanked the members of the Charter Commission again for their work.  Chairman Quintal clarified that the Board would not be voting to support or oppose the charter proposal, but, rather, to consider whether the proposal should be placed on the ballot for consideration by the voters.

On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Vice Chairman Loewenberg, the Board voted to place the charter proposed by a majority of the members of the Charter Commission on the May 10, 2008 ballot.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.  

Old Business / Letters / New Business

Old Business

Veterans Day Parade – Selectman Machado expressed disappointment that so few citizens attended the Veterans Day parade this past weekend.  He thanked the Town’s veterans for their service and encouraged the community to show their support at next year’s parade.

New Business

Banners on Lamp Posts – Selectman Machado asked the Town Manager to have the DPW install all decorative event banners throughout the downtown on the sidewalk-side of the post, as the street sweeping machines are clipping them while trying to get close to the sidewalk.   Selectman Machado noted that many other communities install them on the sidewalk side, for likely the same reasons.

Thanksgiving – Chairman Quintal wished the Town of Plymouth a happy Thanksgiving and reminded the public that the Board would hold its annual Ceremonial Thanksgiving Meeting at the 1749 Court House at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, November 20, 2007.  He thanked all those who would be working during the holiday to maintain public operations and safety.

Executive Session
On a motion by Selectman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board of Selectmen voted to enter Executive Session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 (Litigation).  By roll call: Machado – yes, Malaguti – yes, Quintal – yes, and Loewenberg – yes.  Voted 4-0-0, approved.
Chairman Quintal noted that the Board would not return to open session after executive session and adjourned the public portion of the meeting.
Tiffany Park, Clerk to the Board of Selectmen

Page 1 of 11

